Model Letter to Ministers of Finance 

and/or Executive Directors of the IMF and World Bank







Date

Dear Minister (or Executive Director),
Statement by Global Unions to the 

2011 Spring Meetings of the IMF and World Bank

(Washington, 16-17 April 2011)


The current period of economic recovery, often referred to as “sluggish”, “uneven” or “multi-speed”, appears particularly lopsided when one compares the rebound of corporate profits and banking bonuses to the continued high rates of unemployment and underemployment and the failure of wages to keep up with productivity growth.  We also note that the tragic natural disaster that took place in Japan on 11 March and the political and military conflicts in North Africa and the Middle East are likely to further hamper the global jobs recovery.  

The attached statement from Global Unions calls on the international financial institutions (IFIs) to change course in its policy directions; to pay as much attention to employment deficits as they do to fiscal deficits by taking coordinated action to support job creation as well as education and skills training.  Trade unions believe that the IFIs have a primary responsibility for promoting the adoption of recovery programmes that are consistent with a new, more equitable and sustainable growth and development model.  The International Trade Union Confederation to which the (name of organisation) is affiliated, has produced this statement jointly with the Global Union Federations and the Trade Union Advisory Committee to the OECD.  All of the above organisations form Global Unions.  

We are extremely concerned that workers, pensioners and the unemployed – the principal victims of the global economic and financial crisis – are in many cases now burden with disproportionate costs of national “fiscal consolidation” plans.  Fiscal consolidation plans should be designed to reduce inequalities, not exacerbate them.  These plans should include new sources of revenue, notably financial transactions taxes, which for the first time would ensure substantial contributions from the financial sector for resolving the economic and fiscal crises that it caused.  


In the continuing unemployment crisis, the need for more robust social protection systems is abundantly clear.  The World Bank and the IMF can play important roles through collaboration with the United Nations initiative to establish a global social protection floor.  Additionally, both IFIs must act responsibly to protect quality public services vital to societies’ development, such as education and health care.  

The World Bank and the IMF should commit strong support for the implementation of internationally coordinated re-regulation of the financial sector and extending debt relief and grants to low-income countries beset by new surges of food and fuel prices, which could be partly financed through windfall profits from IMF gold sales.  Further progress must be made to ensure that all of the IFIs’ operations comply with the core labour standards and that interventions in labour market issues support the creation of decent work rather than accentuating precarious labour, declining real wages and reduced workers’ protection.  Furthermore, the IFIs must ensure that their loans, projects and programmes contribute to efforts to achieve climate resilience and the reduction of greenhouse gas emissions, and not their augmentation.
The (name of organisation) is working with our trade union colleagues around the world to advance the proposals outlined in the attached statement.  I urge the government to actively consider our recommendations for the upcoming G20 Finance Ministers’ meeting, as well as the 2010 Spring Meetings of the IMF and World Bank, and look forward to receiving your reactions to the statement.







Yours sincerely,

